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IN THIS ISSUE 

OUR MISSION:  To know Christ as we serve others, proclaim Godôs love, and  

grow in The Spirit. 

Hello Sunday School Families!  

 

A reminder that this Sunday, June 12th,  we will have a special 

addition to our 10 o'clock service.  Father Philip and I will be 

honoring all of our dedicated and amazing Sunday School 

teachers as well as all of our wonderful Sunday School 

Students.  Recognitions will be held when children join in after the 

Peace. Our Sunday School will offer an end-of-the-year Party/

Picnic for the entire parish after this service.  Bring a side dish 

to share; CHS will supply the meat. 

 
Blessings,     Amanda Mahon  
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From the Rectorôs Desk 

In our artist support group (meeting monthly as possible) one person shares a project being 

worked upon and we  offer our responses.  I have found that in the moment,  my comments 

and reflections are fairly superficial.  Do I like it?  Liking a thing, or even more, a person, is 

something that does not come lightly.  An easy association is just as easily un-associated.  

Today I like what I didnôt like yesterday.  As for the art group, I find I want to revisit the 

encounter from a month ago to process my reflections of that encounter.  Bring back the art 

so that after a decent amount of consideration, I might actually have something of meaning to 

offer. 

This is more sublimely true when it comes to the encounter of the Holy One.  It is often necessary to be silent 
before wondrous things.  As Friedrich von Hugel wrote at the turn of last century, ñBe silent about great things; 
let them grow inside you.  Never discuss them: discussion is so limiting and distracting.  It makes things grow 
smaller.  You think you swallow things when they ought to swallow you.  Before all greatness, be silent ð in art, 
in music, in religion: silence.ò  https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Friedrich_von_H¿gel    
Summer might be that time to shut up a bit.  Appreciation of a reflective life allows for more profound 

relationships. 

There is the shadow side of this argument, that talking and reflecting about the right things and in the right way, 

even the most difficult things, brings an ever deeper relationship.  I will not dismiss that equally true wisdom.  

But for now, after a full year of homilies, sermons, meetings and conversations, I find the draw to quiet 

appreciation and gratitude for those who love and care to be quite powerful.  For the year now past, thank you. 

I################### 

 I have one church left in me.   Where is that to be? 

I was thinking about what to do with the rest of my life . . . er, well, the rest of my life as a full-time priest, 

anyway.  So here are my thoughts of the moment about that decision.   

When we as a parish agreed to take on the Lilly Endowment Grant for Clergy and Parish Renewal, leading to a 

four-month sabbatical for both parish and priest, one of the stipulations was an agreement that the priest would 

thereafter remain in the parish for at least another two years.  Those years have come and gone and options 

have arisen about exploring other venues for priesthood.   In the options presented to me, there arose a 

formative conflict in my soul and mind which has allowed for greater clarity and hope for the years to come.   

Formative conflict: let me explain.   

The calling for ministry at CHS is lovely and filled with loving people.  At this point in my developing wisdom, I no 

longer need to fear a ñshoe to drop,ò or create a problem in order to solve it.  My personal life is pretty stable.  

Parish life is pretty stable.  We have a mission to do and we are doing it.  Various character flaws such as 

motivation to do paperwork, organization and timely communications will repeat on into the future.    As 

sometimes hurtful as they are to myself and others, one hopes these will be judged kindly when taken in the 

greater picture.  On the parish side, this community is filled with interesting people ï a euphemism for folks who 

are complicated and complicating.  Happily, there is a high level of both tolerance for the unique and the self-

awareness of our own humanity which allows and supports a humility among us.  Some of you drive each other 

crazy.  And then we pray together.  That works for me.  The formative conflict is discerning being comfortable 

from being lazy, finding contentment while sensing the need to go deeper.   

This parish has been at least five different congregations since I came aboard in 1987.  Itôs not about size but 

kind.  Sometimes size has much to do with it, but not determinatively.  Initially, we were a family church, thinking 

about inviting other families to join us.  Then they did, and we became an evangelizing church.  Then we 

became a building church.   Followed by a plateau of what do we do next church.  External events (a gay 

Bishop) resolved that and we became the controversial church, biblical conservatives left en masse, which was 

fine in the end, since they are wrong about much (especially concerning their fellow human beings).    

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Friedrich_von_Hügel
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But crisis is crisis, whether thatôs outside the family or inside it and when that comes, all bets are off.  Wandering 

followed.  Then about five years ago, with identity issues resolved, off we go into the next iteration of Episcopal 

Church of the Holy Spirit.  I am still here, scarred but not limping ð in truth, joyfully bounding on to the next 

moment.   Many have made that same journey and hung in there.  Now what?     

I have regularly asked the Vestry (your governing body) if they think I should stay.  One shouldnôt say yes out of 

fear of change, and I tell them this.  So it would seem they prefer I stay.  But never out of fear of grieving but a 

longing for what could be a possibility.  Here it is: 

Over the years I have some lingering sadness about not getting in place aspects of parish life that could be 

brilliant.  Staying on means another chance to get that right.   

The areas Iôd like to work on: 

* Create a Center for Christian Spirituality.  Hunterdon County is wasteland when it comes to the 

practice of ancient mystical traditions of the Church.  Mostly, itôs biblical fundamentalism and scared 

moderate churches trying not to rock the boat, hoping to survive the culture shock of an era shift in our 

humanity.  (Look, there is no way we will turn back from offering equal hospitality to all people.  Get another 

priest if you want me to stop performing same sex marriages ð which you donôt, thankfully, praise the Lord!).  

Our Episcopal Church has within it such a fantastic heritage of devotional exercises and practices and we 

could move forward in so many ways. 

* Truly blended ritual worship that is dignified, ancient, modern and fun.    Thatôs a packed sentence 

needing more space to unravel it, but for now it would suffice to note that what we did at the Easter Vigil this 

year and Christmas Eve just past is about where we could go, along with more regular various genres of 

music and instrumentation at principal services.  

* A lifelong curriculum for Christian Formation.  Sunday school, teen groups, adult programming.  

Having a substantial, consistent, and enthusiastic kind of programming with quality and sophistication.  We 

do ongoing and time to time, season to season excellence.  But to move from good to great in this arena is 

real urgency in my heart, especially with our teens. 

* More resourcing.  Much of our limitation to address these things is tied to resourcing.  Just think 

about what would happen if we had an endowment to support musicians and singers.  I would love to have 

scholarships for young singers to support our lovely choir.  Imagine supporting high school  and college 

music majors from Westminster or Rutgers.  Get a drummer or blues guitarist on a regular basis, maybe a 

brass quartet a few times a year.  Have speakers and retreat leaders offerings such a host of intriguing 

events that the whole community would benefit.  A lifelong curriculum of formation and a hearty youth group 

requires a body to get that done.  Establishing resources to move from the wonderful but intermittent efforts 

of a few to a different community of continuity and excellence grounded in Anglican thoughtfulness and open-

mindedness, is a serious goal.  Quite frankly, Deacon Dot and I, among others, stretch to try to offer these 

things, and we do a pretty fine piece of work.  But if we want to go deeper, it means  more support. 

In the end, there are too few out there in our county that are offering this vision, too few in the Episcopal Church 

realizing it, and I am still believing you and I can take a good shot at it this time round. 

So, I have one church left in me.  It is here.  Episcopal Church of the Holy Spirit.  Our door is always open.  Real 

Bread.  Real Wine.  Real Presence.  Every week.   Where the hospitality of Christ is offered without exception.   

Faithfully, 

 
Philip+  

From the Rectorôs Desk (continued) 



From The Deaconôs Corner 

 

 

 

 

 

Well, here we are.  

Advent, Christmas, Epiphany, Lent, Easter and Pentecost are all behind us.  

Weôve walked together from the mountain top of Christôs birth, to the valley of his 

death, and back up again to the pinnacle of his Resurrection. 

The Episcopal Church uses a myriad of symbols as a way to tell our faith story.  One way we recognize the 

different seasons in the church year is by the color of some of our altar hangings and priestsô vestments.  We see 

a rainbow of color as we pass from one important season to the next. Our church year begins with Advent and 

the color blue which represents Mary and is used as we prepare for the coming of the Kingdom of Christ as well 

as the birth of Christ.   

The Christmas season is celebrated using white, which symbolizes joy, purity and truth.   

The day of Epiphany is celebrated using white as well, but the rest of the Epiphany season is celebrated in 

green, representing the color of all living things and Godôs creation. 

Lent moves us into the color purple which represents penitence or expectation, as we prepare for Easter.  

The entire Easter season is celebrated in white. 

Red, the color of fire and blood, is the color for the day of Pentecost.  Red can also be used for Palm Sunday, 

feasts of the martyrs, ordinations, and sometimes, confirmation. 

White is also the color for baptisms, weddings and funerals. 

Black is used for Good Friday. 

And now all of that is over, and all that we can see stretching ahead of us is a sea of green.  

Out on the horizon lies week after week of ñthe Season after Pentecostò coming in an endless succession until 

we reach the next year in the life of the church and begin the cycle again.  How silly it is that this time in the 

church year doesnôt have a name with more importance; it is merely called ñthe season after Pentecost.ò The 

time itself is not given the importance of being named, but instead is marked only in relation to Pentecost, a day 

of actual importance.  

And this lengthy, unnamed, seemingly unimportant season is also called ñOrdinary Time.ò Rather than meaning 

ñcommonò or ñmundane,ò this term comes from the word ñordinal,ò which simply means ñcounted time,ò because 

we number the Sundays from here on out, in order, from the First Sunday after Pentecost, all the way up to the 

Last Sunday after Pentecost, for a total of twenty-eight consecutive Sundays.  

Thatôs right; twenty-eight weeks of this church year will be spent in Ordinary Time.  And in some ways, it might be 

right to think of this time as common or mundane. This is the time in the church year that is not marked by a 

constant stream of high points and low points, ups and downs, but is instead the normal, day-in, day-out life of 

the church.  

 

Ed. Note:  A wonderful introduction to the longest season of the church 

year, given by Deacon Dot on the Second Sunday of Pentecost (May 

29).  Worth reconsideration if you heard it, and for your information if you 

couldnôt be with us. 
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From The Deaconôs Corner (continued) 

 

It is a time to grapple with the nuts and bolts of our faith, not coasting on the joy and elation of Christmas, or 

wallowing in the penitential feel of Lent, but instead just being exactly where we are, and trying to live our faith in 

that moment. 

Traditionally the color for this season of ñOrdinary Timeò has been green, and it is a fitting choice. Green has long 

been associated with new life and growth. Even in Hebrew in the Old Testament, the word for the color ñgreenò 

also means ñyoung.ò  

The green of this season speaks to us as a reminder that it is in the midst of ordinary time that we are given the 

opportunity to grow. Only when the hustle and bustle of Advent, Christmas, Lent, Easter, and Pentecost have 

calmed down can we really focus on what it means to live and grow as Christians in this ordinary time, in this 

ordinary world. 

It is a time to nurture our faith with opportunities for fellowship and reflection.  

It is a time to feed and water our faith with chances for education, and personal and spiritual study.  

It is a time to weed and prune our faith, cutting off the parts that may be dead and leaving them behind.  

And we have a lot of growing to do, so God has given us most of the church year in which to do it. 

The very fact that the church has a time called ñOrdinaryò is a profound theological statement. It is a reminder of 

the presence of God in and through the most mundane and ordinary seasons of our lives. God is not only on the 

mountaintop or in the valley, but walking alongside each of us when the flat, green road stretches endlessly to 

the horizon.  

In fact, the gospel reading for one of the first Sundays in ordinary time reminds us of this very fact. In the Gospel 

of Matthew, Jesus tells us to remember the birds of the air and the lilies of the field. They are ordinary and 

seemingly insignificant parts of the natural world, small and unimportant compared to us. And yet God 

remembers and cares for each of them.  

It is a reminder that when God came and lived among us in the person of Jesus Christ, He experienced the same 

ordinary reality that we all experience. And that God, in Christ, offered us the opportunity to transform the most 

ordinary, mundane experiences into extraordinary events infused with the presence of God.  

God is there, present in the midst of the ordinary, just waiting for us to recognize Him. 

 

Peace,  Deacon Dot  
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Children of all ages are welcome to join us 

for our unique VBS running 9 am-Noon, 

Monday-Friday, August 1-5.   Cost is a 

minimal $10 per family.   

Please register by  sending an email to the 
parish office:  admin@churchholyspirit.net.   
Include age of child(ren), and  t-shirt size! 

If you need nursery care for your youngest,  

please advise.  We will send along medical 

release forms and other information to help 

your family prepare for a fabulous and lively 

week.   

Throwing and catching Frisbees will be the means by which we learn about the Kingdom of God!  

No previous skill of any kind will be needed for this event.  This is not a competitive sporting event in any way.   

Frisbee VBS = Fun, Joy and Grace! 

Teen and parent volunteers are working with Fr. Phil.  If any would like to help out for any one or more days, 

please make your interest known to the office. 

Frisbee!!!  Vacation Bible School 
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A New Thing!  Reaffirmation Camp!  (Commonly called Confirmation) 

 

Ý For Students Entering 7th Grade and beyond (teens previously confirmed are encouraged to participate) 

Ý Starts Sunday August 21st at 6 pm with dinner and bonfire kick-off [Parents also expected to attend the 

Sunday kickoff (only) for their own separate adult session] 

Ý Camp MondayðFriday August 22-26; 10 am to 6 pm for the teens 

Ý There will be a few more classes and a special event in the Fall. 

 

Ý Reaffirmation of Baptismal Vows, commonly called Confirmation, with the Bishop will occur on October 

23rd. 

For information and registration, please contact Deacon Dot Hospador:  ŘƴƘƻǎǇŀŘƻǊϪƻǇǘƻƴƭƛƴŜΦƴŜǘ ƻǊ       
732-406-8551      

 

 

mailto:admin@churchholyspirit.net
mailto:dnhospador@optonline.net


Words from the Junior Warden 

 

The Fund the Need for Accessibility campaign during the Golden Reflections Auction Gala 

was a phenomenal success!  We are so blessed that a very generous patron made a 

sizable donation toward our campaign and pledged to match additional funds contributed 

by the congregation and attendees toward this very important project.  Because of 

your absolutely overwhelming response to our "Fund the Need for Accessibility" -- coupled 

with our sponsor's matching grant -- this project is now truly achievable for Holy 

Spirit!    The "Elevator Committee" is actively planning the installation of the Wheelchair Lift between our 

church's two floors and a Motorized Door into and out of Dove Hall.  Sincere appreciation to Chris Gnash, who is 

working on the architectural designs and will be issuing requests for competitive bids to a number of firms.  We 

have a trifold poster on display in the Narthex to give you an idea of what the "elevator" will look like.  If you 

have any questions about the project, please don't hesitate to ask fellow Vestry member John Higgins, 

Treasurer Oscar Jones, Father Phil or me.  We look forward to providing more updates as the project 

progresses .  

Property - We hope you have noticed the floors gleaming in Dove Hall, the Narthex, the kitchen, all of the 

classrooms, and the hallways!  White Tornado has just finished washing, stripping and waxing the floors upstairs 

and downstairs, something we have them do for us twice a year.  By combining White Tornado's deep cleaning 

with the weekly cleaning performed by Papics Janitorial Service (Saturdays) and our Sunday Sextons (the 

Shallos), we make a concerted effort to keep our building looking its best.   

Bylaws - As you may recall, our Annual Meeting was "snowed out" in January.  Our Bylaws -- last adopted in 

1988 -- did not have a provision for inclement weather. The Vestry took this opportunity to commission the 

Bylaw Committee to review and revise the 28-year old set of rules we use to govern our internal church 

affairs.  What was a typewritten (as in 'by a typewriter') hardcopy is now an electronic document.  We 

recommended several key changes to the Bylaws:  provisioning for inclement weather or other emergencies 

when holding the Annual Meeting, aligning the minimum age of Vestry members from 18 to 16 to mirror the 

Diocese of New Jersey, and leveraging of new forms of communication for notifying the parish of official 

meetings.  Additionally, there was the arduous and painstaking updating of Bylaw references to new Diocesan 

Constitution, Canon Law, and New Jersey Statutes.  (Thank you, Marge!)   It was really great to work with 

Marge Keller and Sue Quinlan, and to consult with Jim Keller, on this necessary project.  Thank you, all, so 

much!  The Vestry adopted the Bylaws Committee's recommendations on May 17th and the revised bylaws can 

be accessed from our website. 

Diocesan Stewardship Workshop - Finally, on April 30th, John Rivers (a member of CHS's Endowment Fund 

Committee) and I attended a workshop on stewardship that was offered by the Diocese of New Jersey and held 

at St. Andrews Episcopal in New Providence.  The workshop was very well attended by representatives of 

approximately a dozen churches in our diocese.  John and I are looking forward to bringing a number of new 

ideas to the Stewardship Committee and to the Vestry for consideration in the upcoming months. We hope you 

will stay tuned . . .  

I'm always open to feedback, so please don't hesitate to reach out . . . 

           Eva Lesniak  
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